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 Schedule for the 2023 Okinawa Memorial Service for All War Dead 
 

 
１ Opening Address             Vice Governor of Okinawa Prefecture 

 
 

２ Address                    Speaker of the Okinawa Prefectural Assembly 
 

 
３ Moment of Silence 

 
 

４ Message of Condolences       President of the Okinawa Prefecture Bereaved Family                               
        Association 
   
 

５ Presentation of Flowers 
   
 

６ Declaration of Peace          Governor of Okinawa Prefecture 
 

 
７ Recitation of the "Poem of Peace" 

 
 

８ Messages             Prime Minister of Japan 
      Speaker of the House of Representatives 
      Speaker of the House of Councillors 

                 
 

９  Closing Address             Vice Governor of Okinawa Prefecture 
 
 

◆ 
 
 

１ Master of Ceremonies         NHK Broadcasting Okinawa - Announcer 
 
 

２ Sign Language Interpreter      Registered Sign Language Interpreter 
       Okinawa Prefecture Persons with Disabilities Support 

       Association 



Commemorative Address by the Speaker of the Okinawa Assembly  
on Okinawa Memorial Day, 2023 

 

Today, in the presence of Prime Minister Fumio Kishida, Speakers of both Houses 
of the National Diet, distinguished guests, and the bereaved, I would like to express my 
deepest condolences to the spirits of all the victims and their families. 
 

At the end of the Pacific War, here in Okinawa, a terrible ground battle involving the 
general population of Okinawa broke out. A “typhoon of steel,” a combination of 
blistering air strikes and artillery shelling from the sea, poured down like rain day and 
night. It struck the inhabitants, blurring the boundaries between the battle area and the 
evacuation areas where they hid. The reality of the Battle of Okinawa, which is said to be 
the ultimate in human ugliness, is now facing the difficulty of telling its stories to the next 
generation. Young Okinawans who were sent to the battlefield spent their days embedded 
in the war, believing in the education they had received and never doubting they would 
soon return to their bright and cheerful lives. It is the greatest misfortune of humankind 
that amid such chaos, to accomplish their self-imposed duties, they became victims of the 
war between nations, each of whom had no grudge against the other, while their precious 
lives were lost. 
 

Seventy-eight years ago today, the organized fighting of the Battle of Okinawa was 
considered over. Those who remained in the islands would live through post-war 
Okinawa: twenty-seven years of U.S. military governance, followed by the reversion to 
mainland Japan, which marked its 50th anniversary last year. The Ryūkyū culture, 
nurtured by people who loved singing and dancing, lost its splendor, and the faces of 
people walking on the scorched island lost their liveliness. As survivors of the war who 
experienced a world where humans can no longer act human, they endured many physical 
and mental illnesses, supported each other, and worked hard to nurture the future of 
Okinawa, which was yet to be seen. 
 

The rain that falls during this season is an important blessing for Okinawa’s 
beautiful blue ocean and colorful flora and fauna. The rain, which falls equally in times of 
peace and in times of war, becomes a haunting memory for the people who live there. 

When it rains, the phone rings.  
“It’s raining today, isn’t it?” 
When it rains, the survivors remember the war, reflect on the meaning of their 



survival, and tell their stories to the storytellers close to their hearts. At the same time, the 
blessed rain reminds us of the memory of our mothers, as if to regenerate the land that the 
war has transformed. Just as bashō trees become cloth and paper, we must realize that 
what we weave from Okinawa’s bounty will become the light of peace that illuminates the 
world, and we must carry forth the testimony of the witnesses who lived in the land. 
 

As the world today is rife with the nuclear threat from the war in Ukraine, and 
ground warfare is equally real, we, the people of Okinawa, who survived the horrific 
Battle, are more aware than anyone else of the tragedy of war: that the same horror is 
happening again in the world. In these chaotic times, may our prayers for an era of peace 
be more than just words. We must be mindful that the essence of compassion is prajna (an 
insight into enlightenment). We must continue to ask ourselves what it means to be alive 
on the islands. We must have hope that the memories of the islands, which we will weave 
for future generations, will become spirits of light, illuminating the path to world peace. 
 

In conclusion, with feelings of peace for the people who could not attend this 
ceremony, I would like to conclude my address by pledging once again to do my utmost to 
establish a global permanent peace to the world. 
 
 
 
Jun 23rd 5th year of Reiwa (2023) 
Speaker of the Okinawa Assembly, Noboru Akamine 



 

Peace Declaration 
 
 

78 years ago there was a terrible ground battle the civilian population was dragged 
into, in 1945, here in Okinawa. 

The typhoon of steel, which lasted for 90 days, reshaped the islands' terrain, destroyed 
the verdant natural environment and most of the invaluable cultural heritage, and claimed more 
than 200,000 precious lives. 

The people of Okinawa suffered unimaginably due to the ground battle, but also due to 
the sinking of the ship from the South Sea Islands, the sinking of the school children's 
evacuation ship, the "10/10 Air Attack", student mobilization, wartime malaria, and for many 
other reasons. 

Every year, on June 23, we reaffirm our determination to never allow Okinawa to 
become a battlefield again. We reaffirm our abhorrent feelings toward any kind of war, taking to 
heart the absurdity and cruelty of it, and the reality and lessons that were handed down by war 
survivors. 
 

After 27 years of post-war U.S. rule, this year marks the 51st anniversary of Okinawa's 
reversion to mainland Japan in 1972. 

However, Okinawa is still home to about 70.3% of all U.S. military facilities in Japan. 
Additionally, aircraft noise, water and soil pollution, and other environmental problems, 
incidents and accidents deriving from U.S. military bases have various negative impacts on the 
lives of the citizens of Okinawa.  

For this reason, Okinawa Prefecture will strongly demand solutions that will help 
negate military base problems in Okinawa. Solutions that will be sought include requests for 
different arrangements and the downsizing of U.S. military bases in Okinawa, a fundamental 
review of the Status of Forces Agreement, removal of any dangers as soon as possible, including 
the immediate suspension of operations and the handing over of Futenma Air Station, and 
abandoning the construction of a new base in Henoko. 
 

There are a number of descriptions related to the defense buildup in Okinawa in the 
"National Security Strategy of Japan", the "National Defense Strategy" and the "Defense 
Buildup Program", that was approved by the Cabinet last December. This and the memories of 
the fierce ground battle has triggered great concern among the residents and peaceful diplomacy 
through dialogue is being demanded. 

 
It has been almost a year and 4 months since Russia invaded Ukraine and the situation 

is still concerning. 
The people of Okinawa sincerely hope that the solidarity and cooperation of the 

international community will bring about a ceasefire as soon as possible and that peaceful living 
will be restored. 

Let us assure one another that it is the shared wish of all people to pass down the way 
of life, culture, and the natural environment that we currently possess to our children and 
grandchildren, who will be responsible for the future. 
 

The demands have been higher than ever to ease tensions and build mutual trust with 
other countries and regions in the Asia pacific region through peaceful diplomacy and dialogue, 
as well as through the understanding and actions of residents and citizens to support these 
efforts.  

We will strive to contribute to the peacebuilding in the Asia pacific region through 
international exchange with regions in various sectors, such as tourism, economics, the 



 

environment, public health and medical care, education, culture, as well as peace, and through 
engaging our own regional foreign affair policies utilizing the network available to us, which 
Okinawa prefecture has built. 

 
Okinawa prefecture erected the "Okinawa Prefectural Peace Memorial Museum" and 

"Cornerstone of Peace" here in the Peace Memorial Park. We mourn the souls that have fallen 
victim to the war, ensure the historical lessons from the Battle of Okinawa is passed down to the 
next generation, and continue to pray for eternal world peace. 

In the private sector, a wide range of generations have taken actions towards ensuring 
peace and that the circle of wishing for more peace has been expanded. 

Through the Chura Uchina Grassroots Peace Contribution Award, which shines light 
on the local contributions to society which bring about peace, and the "Okinawa Peace Prize", 
we share the "Okinawan heart", which aspires to bring peace to the world. Additionally, we aim 
to become the "Bankoku Shinryo", a bridge between countries in the Asia pacific region. 
 

Gandhi, who believed in non-violence, said, "There is no path to peace. Peace is the 
path". 

"Peace" not only describes the absence of wars and conflicts, but also the absence of 
poverty, violence, suppression of human rights, discrimination, and environmental destruction. 
It describes peace and prosperity. The "Okinawan Heart･Chimugukuru", that is transmitted 
onwards by Okinawa, includes protecting "Human Security" which prioritizes human dignity 
above all else. 

Okinawa prefecture declares that we will not tolerate unjustifiable discriminations 
against anyone and will do our utmost to realize a compassionate society where no one is left 
behind, a society in which people live together respecting each other's identities and characters. 

Each one of us should think about peace and help pass the baton of peace from 
Okinawa to the rest of the world. We will continue to make relentless efforts in ensuring the 
abolishment of nuclear weapons, the renunciation of war, and eternal peace. 
 
【essence】 
 

Today, on Memorial Day, I offer my heartfelt condolences to the souls of all the 
victims, regardless of nationality, and declare my determination to continue to convey the value 
of peace bequeathed by our ancestors to the next generation, and to work with all my strength to 
create a better future in Okinawa for the children and grandchildren who will live in it. 
 
June 23 2023 
 

Denny Tamaki 
Governor of Okinawa Prefecture 


